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0:2:00 Etta was born in Czechoslovakia in a small town called 
Velk‚-Mezirici. Her father was born in the same house when the area 
was known as Austria-Hungary.  Her mother was a Slovak.  Her sister 
was also a survivor of Auschwitz.  Etta had four brothers-all of 
them were killed.  No one worked in her family but her father 
because they were all so young.  Nevertheless, her family was well 
off.  Her father was a salesman in a wood factory and had a private 
farm. 
 
2:00-3:36  Etta was aware of the German presence when the Czechs 
had to leave in 1939 from their part which became Hungary again 
under the Germans.  During this time they began to pick out those 
people born in Poland and take them to the Polish border.  The 
Nazis would make them dig holes for graves and then shoot them. 
 
3:37  The people of the area used to say "the ground was moving 
around" and this meant that people were still alive in those hoses. 
Etta notes that the Germans always chose holidays like Passover to 
begin their destructive efforts. 
 
4:00-5:00  In 1944 she was moved to the Carpathian mountains and 
placed in a Ghetto Munkaþ - There were thousands of Jews there and 
they lived for six weeks in a brick factory.  After the six weeks, 
they were sent on cattle trains to Auschwitz. 
 
5:12  Upon arrival at Auschwitz one could "almost smell the flesh 
of the crematoriums."  Her mother and grandfather were killed right 
away-her mother was 43? Her sister was 15? Her grandfather was 86? 
She was 13?  She saw her father only once at Auschwitz and he was 
already in a stripped outfit.  That was the last she ever saw of 
him. 
 
6:00-8:00  When she got there she started crying and could not 
stop.  She had never been away from home before and she was scared.  
A Nazi woman told her to stop crying and hit her because she was 
not able to stop.  She still has the marks today.  In her lager, C 
Lager, there was 28,000-30,000 people in there, including her 
sister.  Her sister stayed a few months there with her but then was 
transported out of the camp. 
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Etta had a job in the kitchen carrying huge vats of grass and sand.  
In her lager, she was 1 of 4 people who were branded with a number 
out of the almost 30,000.  This was because she was chosen for this 
detail.  To this day she never understood why it was her being 
chosen all the time. 
 
8:00-10:00  They show her tattoo on the screen.  It is hard to make 
out the number.  She describes that every day she had to do things 
according to a bell.  When roll was taken and someone was not 
there, they would stand and wait for that person to be found.  
Every day they picked out people to go to the crematorium-people 
who were thin.  To eat, one got a square piece of German bread-a 
rock-but she cannot remember if that was just for her or for a 
group of prisoners. 
 
10:38  She observed that not many people committed suicide at the 
camp although the opportunity was always there.  She remembers one 
or two while she was at Auschwitz. 
 
11:24  At Auschwitz, the camp was kept clean.  She had one pair of 
clothes and they boiled them for cleanliness-while they did this, 
she stood around naked. 
 
11:35 "We looked like boys actually-we had our heads shaven." 
 
12:00-13:00-  The Russians were coming in the close of January and 
so they pushed her and the other prisoners farther into Germany.  
From Auschwitz, they walked three days and three nights and then 
they were transported on cattle trains to Bergen-Belsen.  She 
remembers people "falling down and dying like flies."  She recalls 
getting typhus but she insists that for the most part, she was 
always healthy.  Even after liberation from Bergen-Belsen, people 
were continuing to die from malnutrition and just from being sick.  
"The lice were eating us up alive." 
 
13:30  The climate of Auschwitz was cold and she recalls that on 
her three day/night journey, "mine shoes froze to mine skin."  To 
this day, she still has those marks. 
 
14:00  Etta was in Bergen-Belsen from January to May.  It was so 
filthy they slept on the floor and were covered with lice. 
 
14:45  In May, the Nazis were particularly jumpy and the prisoners 
picked up on this and began to scream at the Germans.  One Nazi got 
angry and shot into her barracks and killed the girl directly in 
front of her-"her brain was scattered all over." 
 
15:00-16:00  She was liberated by the English.  The only 
expectations she had of being liberated was the general anxiousness 
of the Nazis and the fact that she heard planes.  As the English 
freed the camp, the Nazis fled.  Not being able to catch up with 
many of them, the British began to shoot them.  She remembered when 
the British tried to give her medicine-"I had such heartburn that 
I thought I was going to die." 
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16:00  The English made the Nazis throw the bodies of prisoners 
onto trucks. 
 
16:15-16:30  She does not know or remember what happened after that 
until she got to Prague. 
 
17:00  She describes that her sister was freed by the Russians and 
this was the reason why she was not in good health- they continued 
to make the prisoners work.  At Auschwitz she remembers trying to 
find people from her town to cling to because she was so afraid.  
She relays the story of three sisters in the camp from her town 
that would not let her stay with them while in the camp. 
 
17:42  She went to Prague.  She thinks that the Czechs were and 
still are wonderful people because they used to say that as long as 
we are in this area-"the Jews were always safe." 
 
18:25  From Prague to Budapest.  There is a gripping scene where 
she describes meeting her brother-in-law in Budapest and him saying 
"I think I saw your sister."  Her brother-in-law took her to her 
sister and they were re-united.  This is the first time they had 
seen each other since being taken away to Auschwitz. 
 
19:00  From Budapest, the Palmach, Israeli soldiers took them in 
trucks to Austria.  There she stayed in a hotel.  Then she 
describes from there being taken to Italy and that the Italians 
were wonderful to them.  It was in Italy that she met her future 
husband Paul in Santa-Maria de Palca?  Paul was thirteen years old 
when sent to his first camp-he spent five years in various 
concentration camps.  Paul lived in Poland and had seven brothers 
and nobody survived. 
 
20:55  She tells of Paul's extreme will power because of the 
philosophy-"once you're dead, you're dead." 
 
21:00-22:00  Went from Modena to Reno to Santa-Maria de Calpa? 
which was a beautiful place.  The British ran a hotel for them 
there.  She had a friend there that was going to America and put an 
add to her relatives, because she knew she had an aunt somewhere in 
America.  
 
22:00-23:00  Her father's sister saw her add and tracked her down.  
She and Paul came to New York on March 29, year?  She has been 
forty-three years in America.  In Fort Wayne, IN she lived with her 
aunt.  For the first year there, she was very sick all the time and 
she could not really go out of the house but she had trouble 
staying confined in the house.  She still celebrates March 29th to 
this day. 
 
23:00 In 1948 she was married to Paul in Italy.  When she got to 
America she and Paul stayed in New York for only six weeks because 
they did not like it.  Etta did not speak English, but she spoke 
Czech, Hungarian, German, Russian, Ukrainian, and Italian. 
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25:00-26:30  She spent her childhood in a Czech school.  Etta took 
German, her sister took Russian.  It was a public school and the 
Czechs did not care she was Jewish.  At sixteen she was out of high 
school.  Etta knows she got a great education there. 
 
26:30-28:00  In 1939, she knew that things were changing.  She 
lived in Dupekney? a suburb of Velk‚ Meziþ¡þi.  Velk‚ Meziþ¡þi had 
about ten thousand people and three synagogues. 
 
28:00  Her first bath was incredible, as she describes again the 
filth at Bergen-Belsen. 
 
28:07  She spoke about how the Nazis killed the Jews-"They wanted 
to kill all of us and they didn't get the chance, but they killed 
enough." 
 
28:28  In Bergen-Belsen they slept on the floor like herrings.  She 
remembers C Lager in Auschwitz. 
 
29:12  In speaking about her job at Auschwitz in the kitchen, she 
remembers one girl who burned herself to death when she dropped one 
of the vats on herself. 
 
29:36  When asked about the hospitals at Auschwitz, she replied 
with, "if you reported a blister, they would send you to the 
crematorium."  
 
30:15  Paul has since passed on and in her reflections she thinks 
more about the camps then she used to when Paul was there. 
 
31:35-33:00  Describes her feelings after liberation about being 
able to come to America. 
 
33:25  Says that her real name is Eta, not Etta.  She does not know 
how that when she came to American her name picked up the extra 
"t." 
 
34:15  She was twenty years old when she got to Fort Wayne, In, her 
current home.  She went to night school there in IN for five years 
to learn the English language.  One man, (the teacher?) would speak 
in Czech to her on the bus but she would not speak Czech back 
because she was so embarrassed. 
 
35:43  Her thirty-three years of marriage ended with Paul's death.  
She is certain that his death had a lot to do with his survival in 
so many camps.  She noticed from observation that the people who 
were very strong in the camp, usually died early in their lives- 
Paul did in his fifties-actual age?  Even in Fort Wayne Paul used 
to keep in shape by doing fifty push-ups every morning. 
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37:02  Paul spoke rarely about his experiences in the camps but he 
told her on one occasion that a guard hit him with the handle of a 
shotgun in his eye.  He had problems seeing after that.  The ironic 
thing is that when he came to America, the doctors diagnosed the 
problem as a detached retina.  He had surgery and it turned out 
well. 
 
37:56  Etta related that at Auschwitz there were men and women 
guards, the women being very nasty.  In Auschwitz they had 
Hungarian Nazis and that they were even worse than the German 
Nazis.  She comments on some of the senseless jobs they had her and 
others do at Auschwitz, like carry railroad tracks.  She thinks to 
this day that the job was merely punishment. 
 
39:00  Etta says that they used to hear planes flying near 
Auschwitz but that nobody ever got killed from the American or 
British bombs.  She is certain that the planes knew exactly where 
the prisoners were and did nothing about it. 
 
39:44  When she tried to look for other relatives in Philadelphia 
on a computer locating system for relatives of survivors, Etta had 
no luck.  There were no survivors except for her and her sister. 
 
40:26  She states that if you were very poor and undernourished 
when you entered Auschwitz, you did not survive.  She was lucky, 
her father fed the family well.  She was fortunate to have had a 
healthy childhood. 
 
41:09  They knew the Germans were going to invade Czech.  The 
Germans stopped at the border and they did not take them until 
1944. 
 
42:18  From 1939-1944, she remembers having to wear a yellow star 
and abide by a curfew. 
 
42:44  The day after Passover 1944, the Nazis took them to the 
Ghetto. 
 
43:15  On Shavuos, the holiday-the Germans took them to Auschwitz. 
 
43:50  Etta tells of a drummer that everyone would gather around 
for information about their departures.  Where?  The Ghetto? 
 
44:20  She notes that although her father was eighty-six years old, 
they still made him shave his beard in the Ghetto? 
 
44:52  There were not only Jews in Auschwitz. 
 
45:30  Describes that Germans killed everyone, including the 
handicapped, mentally ill, etc. 
 
46:20  Back to 1939, It has been a long time since she thought 
about wearing a yellow star. 
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46:38  Looking back in her memory she notes that the non-Jews in 
her town couldn't wait for the Jews to leave.  They seized all the 
Jews' things.  Her sister saw later when she went back to her home 
some things from her home, some material? 
 
47:18  Etta recalls her mother burying all her jewelry in a cellar.  
When the sister went back, she could not find it. 
 
48:22  Etta notes that the Italians helped the Jews, they were nice 
people, but she will always have a soft spot for the Czechs. 
 
48:58  Her sister was in Theresienstadt for a little while while 
held in the camps. 
 
49:24  Etta tells a story about Paul working in a factory and he 
had no protection from the oil he used to make bullets.  When the 
oil got on his body, it made tiny little holes in his skin.  He had 
the marks in his skin while in Fort Wayne, In. 
 
50:05  When Paul was in the Ghetto he escaped to a farm.  To stay 
there he used to give the farmer one piece of gold a day until he 
ran out of gold.  After his gold jewelry supply was exhausted, the 
farmer told him to leave or he would turn him over.  Paul left. 
 
51:06  Etta does not remember wearing a uniform in Auschwitz.  She 
had some sort of clothes with paint on them. 
 
51:49  Upon arrival in Auschwitz, she was driven crazy by the smell 
of burning flesh.  To this day when she hears a train whistle, she 
becomes terrified, her memories drawn back to that first transport. 
 
52:35  When she got off the transport train she could see the smoke 
and smell the crematorium.  Etta also describes the division of the 
camps at Auschwitz.  Her descriptions are not in detail however. 
 
53:20  Etta recalls that in Auschwitz there was a children's camp 
next to her lager.  One day she looked out and all the children 
were gone. 
 
54:56  Etta recalls the first time she tried chewing gum from the 
Italian soldiers.  And she describes the first time she had peanut 
butter-she loves it to this day. 
 
56:00  Etta was engaged to someone else before she got married to 
Paul.  As soon as she met Paul, she broke up her previous 
engagement and married him.  Even to this day she thinks only of 
Paul.  Her memories are of Italy when Paul used to swim very far 
out in the ocean.  Everyone was scared to swim out that far but 
Paul was not. 
 
57:05  While in the hotel run by the British, she had plenty of 
food, although it was not that good. 
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57:45-59:00  While in Italy, her relatives answered her friend's 
add and sent her packages.  She talks more about food. 
.END. 
� 
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